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Mistress of Ceremonies ........................................................................ Krista Pontius, Vice President 

Welcome ......................................................................................................... Bill Cameron, President 

Singing of National Anthem 

Invocation ..................................................................................................... Olga Brookhart, Chaplain 

Catered Anniversary Dinner  

Musical Entertainment ............................................................... The  Reeder Sisters (see next page) 

A Walk Down Memory Lane .......................................................................................... Doug Bonsall 
 Pictures of our history to accompany the written narrative 

Introduction of Past Presidents (Masters) 
 ñThe biggest achievement of the Grange during my term of office waséé.ò  

Recognition of Long Time Members............................................................... Carol Gantt, Secretary 
 Presentation of 25-30-40-45-50 & 55 year certificates  

Remarks from Golden Sheaf Members (50 or more years of continuous membership)  
 ñMy fondest memory of the Grange during my years of membership isé..ò 

Presentation of 2014 Raffle Proceeds to FFA Chapters ........................ Renee Hetrick, Raffle Chair  

Awarding of Door Prizes 

Benediction .................................................................................................. Olga Brookhart, Chaplain 

 

Special thanks to all who assisted in the preparation 
for this anniversary celebration, especially co-chairs 
Carol Rhoades and Barbara McMillen.  The historical 

booklet and slide program were created by Doug 
Bonsall.  
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Meet Tonightôs Entertainment 

The Reeder Sisters 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Our 95th anniversary program features musical entertainment by the 
Reeder Sisters ï Eddie of Ephrata, Marty of Duncannon and Kathy of 

Dauphin ï whose parents were both from western Perry County.   
Their versatile show consists of music from all eras with a unique 
harmony that only sisters can create.  Their audiences particularly 

enjoy their renditions of music from the Andrew Sisters, the McGuire 
Sisters, country favorites, a couch of Broadway and patriotic medleys. 

GGrraannggee  IIddeeaallss  

A good Grange member: 

Places faith in God, 
Looks forward to the future, 
Helps those in need, and 
Is loyal to family, community and nation. 

VViissiioonn  SSttaatteemmeenntt  

The Vision of Perry Valley Grange: 

Foster an atmosphere where individuals can grow spiritually, intellectually and 
socially and, through that growth, improve themselves, their families, 
communities and the nation. 
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Past Presidents (Masters) of Perry Valley Grange 
 

*Ceylon E. Rissinger 1919-20, 1922, 1924 

*Wilson G. Douty  1921, 1925-26 

*J. Lawrence Mitchell  1923 

*Dr. A. L. Holman 1927 

*Warren M. Snyder  1928-29, 1932-36, 1940-1951 

*Norman O. Bonsall  1930-31 

*William C. Pines  1937-39 

*Thomas W. Tressler  1952-57 

William L. Cameron 1958-60, 1963-66, 1977, 1984, 1993-94, 2013- 

*Robert Barnes 1961 

*Ted Fosselman 1962, 1967 

Edgar Byers 1968 

Harry Schreiber 1969-1973 

*Leonard Gochenaur 1974-75, 1978-80, 1982-83, 1985 

Douglas Bonsall 1976, 1986-92, 1995-1998, 2003-2012 

*Lesta Schreiber 1981 

Debra Campbell 1999 

Linda Byers 2000-02 

 * Deceased 

Membership Milestones 

Congratulations to these long-time members for many years of continuous Grange membership.  
According to our records, these milestones will be reached in 2014 (those receiving recognition for 5-year 
anniversaries at this anniversary celebration are highlighted): 

64 years ................... Bill Cameron, Reba Weimer 
62 years ................................... *Andrea Cameron 
59 years ........................................ *Avonel Waller 
58 years ........................... *Rev. Charles Tressler 
55 years ....................................... *Harriet Walker 
54 years ......... Robert Cameron, Louise Cameron 
52 years ....................................... Gerald Holman 
51 years ............................................ Edgar Byers 
50 years ...................................... Harry Schreiber 
49 years ............ *Carol Rhoades, Olga Brookhart 
 Marge Gochenaur 
47 years .............................................Lloyd Byers 
45 years ............ Douglas Bonsall, Sue Ann Byers 
43 years ............................................ Linda Byers 
42 years .......................................... Bob Sheaffer 

40 years ........ Glenn Cauffman, Robert Cauffman,  
 Boyd & Shirley Delancey 
39 years ............... Tim Albright, Ken & Peg Bolton 
 Barbara Sheaffer 
36 years ................. Don Brightbill, Scott Delancey 
34 years ................... Edith Lesh, *Millie Cubbison 
33 years .... Ken & Joan Bonsall, Bonnie Cameron 
31 years .............. *Orpha Kreamer, Ron Makibbin 
 Elizabeth Wright 
30 years ........... Carol Gantt, Virginia Shotzberger 
29 years ................. Dean Cauffman, Jim Hoffman 
   John Shotzberger  
26 years ................................................ Bob Yohn  
25 Years .......................................... Dorothy Yoyn 
 
 * Indicates some years of membership in 
Grange(s) other than  Perry Valley 
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A Brief Look at 95 Years of Service (1919-2014)  
 

The First Decade 
 

On July 19, 1919, a group of persons met at 
Beaver's School in Perry Valley, Greenwood 
Township, Millerstown RD, to organize a local 
chapter of the Grange, also known as the Patrons 
of Husbandry.  Eighty-six persons - 49 men and 37 
women - would become charter members of Perry 
Valley Grange #1804.  The organizing Deputy of 
the State Grange was William E. Raffensberger of 
Newport.  The Grange met twice a month, usually 
at the Beaver's School.  This building is still in 
existence today about 5 miles northeast of the 
present Grange Hall but it has been neglected for 
many years after serving as a slaughter house. 
 The minutes record discussion on the purchase or 
building of a Grange Hall as early as 1926 when a 
building in Millerstown was considered. 
 

 

Beaverôs School 
 
Almost immediately the Grange set about to 
operate a cooperative buying program for farm 
supplies; from August 1919 through 1923 the 
Grange store was located at the home of Irvin and 
Annie Sarver in Perry Valley.  (Sarver descendants 
through their daughter Julia Sarver Bonsall have 
remained active in the Grange for four 
generations.)  Grange dues were $1.50 annually 
and were recorded as being paid 37-1/2 cents each 
quarter. The secretary was voted a "fee of ten 
cents per meeting of actual service" but there is no 
record if this fee was ever paid or how long the 
practice may have continued.  The practice of 
attending the funeral or viewing of a deceased 
member was noted as early as 1920. 

 
The Grange was less than a year old when a 
committee was appointed to canvass the 
community for telephone service.  In 1922 there is 
record of sponsoring a festival for the joint benefit 
of the Farm Bureau and the Pennsylvania State 
Grange; the grand sum of $21.72 was earned for 
these causes.  In 1923 the Grange contributed to 
the State Grange Dormitory Fund to build a 
women's residence on the campus of Penn State 
University in State College.  The first mention of 
sending delegates to State Grange is recorded in 
1922 when their expenses to the convention in 
Williamsport amount to $15.85. 

 
The Second Decade 

 
In 1929 the Grange decided to hold one meeting 
per month, a practice that has continued to the 
present day. Throughout the 1930's meetings were 
held in various locations including Reward School 
and Ferrell's School. As membership dwindled 
during the Great Depression, meetings were moved 
to the homes of the faithful remaining members. 
These meetings were the social highlight for many 
of the rural citizens who attended. Spelling contests 
and debates were especially popular forms of 
entertainment and education.   
 
Consider this question debated on February 12, 
1930:  Which is the more serviceable around the 
home - a good dispositioned husband or plenty of 
modern labor saving devices?  (The records 
indicate the judges voted in favor of the husbands!) 
 The roll call at the May 1939 meeting was Why 
can't we have a Grange Hall? 
 

 

Reward School 
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An organ was purchased by the Grange in 1934 for 
the use of the Reward School.  The lecturer was 
sent for the first time to a state conference in 1934; 
in that same year plans were made for the first time 
to attend the Grangers' Picnic at Williams Grove, a 
practice that continued off and on for many years. 
The first recorded visitation among Granges of 
Perry County appears in 1936 when Perry Valley 
visited both Bucks Valley and Ickesburg Granges 
(both now defunct).  As the decade ended, Perry 
Valley Grange would enter the lowest period in its 
history. 
 
 

The Third Decade 
 
Throughout the years of World War II, the Grange 
membership stood at only 27.  A small group of 
faithful members kept the Grange alive with 
monthly meetings in their homes during this time. 
 Oyster suppers were very popular and were held 
for the members once or twice a year.  The minutes 
of March 1947 record the sum of $8.12 spent for 
oyster and crackers for supper that night.  Despite 
its limited resources of people and money, the 
Grange voted in 1942 to assist with 4-H work in the 
area.  
 
By the end of the 1940's membership was 
beginning to move upward and the Grange began 
holding its meetings regularly in the Ferrell's 
School.  The first recorded anniversary celebration 
is the 30th birthday dinner and program held in 
1949; surviving charter members were honored at 
that time. 
 

  

Charter Members at 30th Anniversary - 1949 

The Fourth Decade 
 
New life was breathed into Perry Valley Grange 
when a large class of new members was initiated in 
1950.  The world was changing and the Grange 
considered the question - Will the larger school unit 
foster community interests?  A very innovative 
project for 1951 was the sponsorship of an electric 
demonstration in the Millerstown High School.  In 
1953 the Grange voted to enter the Community 
Service Contest, a practice that was to define the 
future direction of the organization.   
 
A big step forward came in 1954 when the Grange 
made an agreement with the Presbyterian Church 
of Perry Valley for joint use of the former Ferrell's 
School as its permanent meeting place.  The 
building has been purchased by the church from 
the Greenwood School District and became known 
as the Perry Valley Social Hall.  The Grange 
assisted the church in furnishing and maintaining 
the building, including the addition of a kitchen. The 
Grange was incorporated in 1959. 

 

Ferrellôs School 
 
Also in 1954 an exhibit was entered for the first 
time at the Juniata County Fair in Port Royal. 
Within a few years exhibits were also being taken 
to other fairs  and the premiums earned were a 
major revenue source during the 1950's.  These 
revenues helped to send Bill Cameron to National 
Grange in 1957 as a youth officer. 
 

 

Preparing for an Early Fair Exhibit 
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Agricultural Fair Exhibit 
 
The fair displays of agricultural and home products 
were later replaced with exhibits on a variety of 
educational themes. Over the years exhibits were 
taken to Gratz, Carlisle, Bloomsburg, Juniata 
County and Perry County Fairs. 
 

  

Educational Fair Exhibit 
 
Perry Valley was an early participant in the National 
Grange Sewing Contest started in the 1950ôs.  
Large numbers of entries were secured through the 
home economic departments of the local high 
schools. 

A cherry pie contest was started in the 1950ôs 
among the Granges of Perry County.  This was a 
very popular event every February for many years 
and the ladies of the Grange took great pride in 
their baking creations. 
 

 

Cherry Pie Winners Lesta Schreiber, Viola 
Byers, Flora Cameron & Verna Earnest 

 

The Fifth Decade 
 
The 1960's began with more discussion about 
owning its own building.  Herbert Sarver, a charter 
member, offered the Grange the gift of a piece of 
ground about one mile from the social hall.  No 
definite decision could be reached by the Grange 
and building plans were dead for another decade. 
Nonetheless, the Grange continued a high level of 
activity and entered into several new projects. 
 
Perry Valley Junior Grange #507 was organized in 
1964 by Eleanor L. Smith, State Grange Junior 
Deputy. The first leader was Viola Byers.  Over the 
years the Junior Grange was  active with many of 
its youth participating in camps, talent contests, and 
other events promoted by the State Grange. 

  

Early Junior Grange Activities 
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Starting in 1962 and continuing for several years, 
Lecturer Emma Mitchell Kurtz spearheaded a 
movement to record vital statistics from all 
tombstones in cemeteries located between the 
Juniata and Susquehanna Rivers.  Many evenings 
and Sunday afternoons were spent by members 
and friends in recording this information, in many 
instances the only record of some early settlers.   
 

 

Recording Tombstone Information 
 
The cemetery census project took several years to 
complete with the data recorded on individual file 
cards;  the file was first given to the Newport Public 
Library but later moved to the Perry Historians 
Genealogical Library near New Bloomfield for 
public use. 
 

 

Cemetery Census Gifted to Library 
 

The first local cookbook project was undertaken in 
the mid-1960ôs.  Grange cookbooks ï published by 
the National,State and local Granges ï have been 
popular best sellers ever since.  
 

 

Charter Member Julia Bonsall with Cookbook 
 
A gala 50th anniversary banquet and program was 
held in 1969 with State Master A. Wayne 
Readinger as the speaker.  The first Golden Sheaf 
certificates and pins recognizing 50 years of 
continuous membership were presented to:  Julia 
Bonsall, W. Oscar Mitchell, Ceylon Rissinger, and 
Warren & Pearl Snyder. 
 

 

Lecturer Helen Holman Leads Program 
 
Grange meetings continued to be times of fun and 
fellowship.  Refreshments were always served and 
it was not unusual for attendees to linger for an 
hour to catch up with their friends and neighbors. 
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The Sixth Decade 
 
With membership on the rise and Master Harry 
Schreiber at the helm, the Grange entered the 
1970's anxious to own a Grange Hall.  Discussion 
began in 1971 and by the next year and agreement 
was reached with the Presbyterian Church to sell 
the Social Hall to the Grange for the sum of $4,250. 
Provision was made in the agreement for the 
church to have continued use of the facility for their 
public dinners and other special events. 
 

 

State Secretary Luther Snyder, Charter Master 
Ceylon Rissinger and Master Harry Schreiber 

 
Almost immediately the Grange began a project of 
extensive renovations that would result in a large 
addition to the building.  Ground breaking was held 
April 30, 1972, and the first cement block was sold 
for $9.  Nearly all of the labor for the project was 
donated by the members, spending many hours 
working there every week. 
 
The materials for the roof and floor of the addition 
were secured at special prices due to damage 
suffered in the Hurricane Agnes flood. Slowly but 
surely the addition was completed with a finished 
basement that could be used as a conference room 
and Junior Grange meeting area.  
 
 

 

Grange Hall Addition Under Construction 

 

 

Meal Served to Volunteers Building Hall 
 
Many fundraisers were sponsored to finance the 
project; among them began the serving of banquets 
and receptions that would grow quickly into the 
organization's major source of income.  Kitchen 
facilities were limited and volunteers often brought 
plates, silverware and pots from their own kitchen.   
 

 

Making Pies in the Original Grange Kitchen 
 


